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President’s Message 
Luis Torres – IOS President 

What a perfect weekend we enjoyed for our 
fall mini show!  Warm sunshine, a big turn-out, 
good company and some beautiful flowers on 
display. We really couldn’t have asked for more.  
I’d like to thank Sandy Fuller for her work behind 
the scenes to co-ordinate the show as well as those 
of you that volunteered to help over the course of 
the October 11th and 12th weekend.  As much as 
I’d love to name everyone that helped, there are 
two in particular that stood out for me that I’d like 
to showcase.  First I’d like to mention Barry Lubin 
in recognition of the wonderful Stanhopea 
Ronsard he brought in for the table-top display I 
shared with him and Loren.  Everything about the 
plant and flowers was amazing, but particularly 
the fragrance.  Next I’d like to recognize George 
Titterton for his charismatic dedication directing 
show attendees to Barry’s Stanhopea, the source 
of the sweet fragrance filling the exhibit hall.  For 
just about the entire weekend George made it a 
point to direct visitors over to smell close-up and 
personal the source of the fragrance.  From the re-
potting and bark sales table where I was sat a good 
deal of the time, I had to smile as wave after wave 
of visitor walked away with the same impressed 
expression after some time with George and an 
opportunity to “smell for themselves”.  Maybe 
that’s why we signed up 18 new IOS members 
over the course of the show weekend.  I think it’s 
a new record.  Certainly the crowd was at record 
levels and I wouldn’t be surprised to find out that 
plant sales also set a new record.  New members 
and a solid financial position are collectively vital 
for our long-term future. Thanks again to everyone 
who helped make our fall show the success that it 
was; I am truly grateful.  I can’t wait for our 
spring show in March, 2009. 
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Since our fall show weekend I’ve been non-
stop busy bringing in my plant collection and re-
establishing it in my basement.  The heart and soul 
of my main growing area is a 1,000 watt metal 
halide HID system.  Funny how one forgets how 
bright a new bulb can be.  This year, for the first 
time, I’ve had to layer my main growing space.  
The high-light loving plants are either directly 
under the HID lamp or elevated at the boundary of 
my growing area to where the light density is 
higher.  The finished look is good and, as time 
permits, I’ll put together a workshop for one of 
our winter-month meetings on what I did and why; 
also what’s working and what’s not.  What I 
haven’t yet figured out is how to create an 
automatic watering system for a modestly sized, 
basement located, mixed orchid collection.  So 
there’s my challenge to you; I’d love to hear from 
anyone with ideas or experience implementing an 
automatic irrigation system for basement 
collections.  Let me know.  The best way to 
contact me is by email at mrltorres@hotmail.com.  
In fact, I’m sure the entire IOS membership would 
be interested to learn.  I expect this would make 
for an excellent workshop.  Please don’t be shy. 

 
The week of October 27th, I visited the UK, 

including a day trip to Kew Gardens.  I had my 
camera with me and took photographs in the 

greenhouses there.  If it’s OK with Loren, I’ll 
organize a slide-show for our Holiday Celebration 
over at Hausermann's.   

 
Best regards and happy growing, 
 

      -Luis 
 
 
 

 
Stanhopea Ronsard 

Grower:  Barry Lubin 
 

               
 
 

View from the Speaker's Chair 
Loren Pollock - Speaker Chair 

 
Our speaker this month will be our very own 

Ernie Gemeinhardt. Ernie is an accredited AOS 
judge who has given presentations throughout 
the US. Many of you know Ernie, but for those 
of you that don't, you will soon learn that he is a 
wealth of knowledge when it comes to Paphs and 
Phrags. For our meeting, he will be discussing 
New Vietnamese Paph Species. Ernie will be 
bringing a nice selection of plants for sale. 
However, if you like, you can pre-order by 
visiting his website at 
http://enlightenedorchids.com. I recently visited  
Ernie's website, and he offers a nice selection of 
Paph species and hybrids, as well as a sampling 
of other orchids and companion plants.  

The workshop this month will be presented by 
one of our most experienced and distinguished 
IOS members, Sue Golan.  Sue, also an 
accredited AOS judge, will demonstrate 
grooming and staking techniques to display your 
plants to their best advantage.  Whether for a 
show, monthly judging or just to help your plants 
look their best around the house, Sue will help 
you prepare you plants to look their best. 

 
I look forward to seeing you all at this coming 

meeting. 
 
-Loren 
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The IOS Fall Orchidfest - Show Wrap Up 
Sandy Fuller – Home Show Chair

 
Well, it looks like we had another successful 

Fall Show. The weather was great and we were 
pretty busy during most of the Show, selling 
plants and getting new members. Oddly enough 
the re-potting table was a little slow for this 
show which is unusual, but we still sold plenty of 
bark. I think this just means that Joe, Barry, and 
Luis have been doing a great job of showing 
people how to re-pot their orchids. 

 
According to the CBG’s records there were 

5,688 visitors to the Garden on Saturday and 
8,221 visitors on Sunday. 

 
We ended up with eighteen beautiful exhibits. 

A big thank you to all who exhibited. Here is the 
list of exhibitors: 

 
Anything Orchids 
Orchids By Hausermann 
Oak Hill Gardens 
Natt’s Orchids 
Joe and Rosalie Dixler 
Loren Pollock, Luis Torres and Barry Lubin 
Lois Cinert 
Anne Kotowski 
Joel Edwards 
Sandy Fuller and Felicia Cochran 
Paul Passine 
IOS Gems (plants contributed by IOS members) 
Mitchell Park Domes 
Eastern Iowa Orchid Society 
Sue Golan and Chuck and Jane High 
Wisconsin Orchid Society (2 exhibits) 
Batavia Orchid Society 

 
And thanks to Rosalie for making her Orchid Card 

collection available for display.  It helped fill out our 
show nicely.  Rosalie also sold cards, the proceeds of 
which were donated to the Linda Juberg Memorial Fund.   

 

 
Joel Edwards' Best in Class Exhibit 

 
We also had about 30 members volunteer their time 

to help the show run smoothly. Thank you so much for 
giving your time. Each and every one of you was needed 
and the success of our show is a direct result of your 
efforts. 

 
-Sandy          

Rosalie Dixler's amazing Orchid Card display 
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Points – Away We Go! 
Lois Cinert - Monthly Judging

 
We had a great turn out for our fall show!  

Thank you all for making the effort to set up a 
display.  They all looked great!   

 
And the contest is getting interesting.  The 

extra points gained at the show through display 
plants and special awards has brought several of 
our members’ numbers closer together.  And a 
few of you are pulling away from the group. 

 
But it’s not too late to catch up.  We have the 

Blackhawk Orchid Society show many more 
monthly meetings, and all of the spring season 
shows, so it’s not too late to get into the game. 

 
Bring your flowering orchid plants every 

month to our meetings.  We want to see your 
blossoms! 

 
-Lois 

 
Greenhouse   
 Dixler, J & R  343 
 Gamson, Ed  21 
 Golan, Sue  235 
 Lubin, Barry  195 
 Passine, Paul  120 
 Rogerson, Bill  470 
 Thompson, Carole  20 
    
Lights/Windowsills   
 Bloome, Cathy  35 
 Castillo, Karen  5 
 Cinert, Lois  64 
 Cochran, Felicia  44 
 Criscuola, Margo  10 
 Edwards, Joel  216 
 Engle Beth  25 
 Fuller, Sandy  171 
 Goodman, Joan  24 
 Hall, Julie  16 
 High, C & J  169 
 Johnson, Carolyn  22 
 Kotowski, Anne  4 

 Maloney, Sherry  90 
 Opitz, Albert  12 
 Papiewski, Claire  11 
 Pollock, Loren  2 
 Powell, Ellen  73 
 Rainbow, Jo Ann  29 
 Spatzek, James  10 
 Titterton, George  43 
 Torres, Luis  453 
 Tribble, Allison  175 
 Tropp, Bob  5 
 Vrabel, Ken  144 
 Zielinski, Wally  20 

 

 
Vanda Pachan Delight 'Barbara' AM/AOS 

Grower:  Paul Passine 

 
Catesetum fimbriatum 
Grower:  Cathy Bloome 

Photos above by Lois Cinert
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Financial Fun and More!  
Beth Engle, Treasurer 

Who loves a garden, loves a greenhouse too, 
Unconscious of a less propitious clime 
There blooms exotic beauty, warm and snug, 
While the winds whistle and the snows 
descend. 
   --William Cowper 
                 The Task (1785) 

All hail November! 
 
I hope everyone has gotten all their plants in 

before Jack Frost or Mr. Freeze was able to do 
any damage.  As I write this, I have a couple 
of shelves in the garage filled with plants that 
need to come inside the house, and a couple of 
Brugmansia that I still need to get under 
cover, as well as, all the Amaryllis.  Does it 
never end?   

 
A BIG THANKS!  to all of you who either 

worked the IOS Fall Mini Show (especially 
the sales table) and or put items in the sale.  
Both rolls are important.  I’ve sent out checks 
to 17 members who brought in plants or 
orchid-related items for the sales table.  The 
number of participants was slightly down 
from last year (19 members), but I was very 
happy with the level of participation we had.  
We also had a few members who donated the 
entire proceeds from some of their plants to 
the IOS, and remained nameless.  Thank you 
very much for that generosity.  I think most of 
the people who brought in plants for sale were 
pretty happy, since there were not a lot of 
plants left at the end of Sunday.   

 
If you either attended, or worked the show, 

you know what a ‘Happening’ the sales table 
was.  There were times that the customers 
were 3 deep in front of the table.  I know we 
had some repeat customers.  I think a few 
members worked the sales table on the spur-
of-the-moment, when they saw the fun we 
were having!   

 
Anything Orchids, Natt’s Orchids, Oak Hill 

Gardens and Orchids by Hausermann all 
brought plants for us to sell, and 
Hausermann’s was good enough to restock 

our table on Sunday morning.  Boy, did we 
need it!  This was a win-win opportunity for 
everyone.   

 
We netted a little over $3,000 in plant sales, 

between the commercial sales and members.  
Bark and potting brought in a bit over $500, 
and the raffle/membership brought in nearly 
$650.  I’d call that a successful show!   

 
Don’t forget, if your plant didn’t sell at the 

show, the November meeting would be a great 
chance to see if one of our members might be 
interested… 

 
Here are our current, non-reconciled totals: 
 
Checking $10,093.81 
Money Market $22,509.82 
 
I moved a lot of our checking dollars into 

the Money Market to take advantage of the 
interest bearing account, (no matter how small 
that interest might be currently).    

 
As always, if you have any questions about 
the clubs financials or the plant sale, please let 
me know. 

 
-Beth  
 

 
  Fall Show Exhibit by Joe & Rosalie Dixler 
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Tricks of the Trade – Training Roots 
Dave Tribble, Contributing Editor 

 
 
 

   Many orchid growers train their inflorescences 
for best display of the flowers. What about 
training roots?  For the vast majority of orchids,  
attempting to train roots would be a big waste of 
time. However, there can be situations where a 
little help to the root is needed. 
 
 
 
  Fig 1 shows our large Angraecum sesquipedale. 
It is in a plastic pot 11” in diameter pot, and 9” 
tall, and it is always trying to grow out of it! I 
think the next time I repot I’m going to have to 
use a trash can. The problem is, new roots begin 
higher up on the plant, and rather than growing 
downward into the mix, they want to grow 
outward until they pass the edge of the pot. A 
little coaxing here can help! 
 
 
 
 
 
    
We first construct a small ‘guard-rail’ 
out of 2 stakes slotted at the top and a 
rectangular piece of thin aluminum 
sheet (available at your local hardware 
store). This will be used to direct the 
root horizontally. We need also to 
direct the root downward. This is 
accomplished using a short bloom stake 
inserted into the mix and producing 
light downward pressure on the root.  
 

Once the root tip is close to the mix, 
insert the ‘guard-rail’ to direct the root 
horizontally. You will need to check 
the progress of your training at least 
once a week and will have to move 

your training utensils fairly often. Once 
the new root begins to burrow into the 

mix, your training toys can be removed.  

Figure 1 

Figure 2                                       

If you have a Trick of the Trade that you would like to share, please contact Dave Tribble at 
dtribble@rcn.com , and we’ll get your hint posted. 
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Figure 3 shows the final product (sans training 
tools!) 

 
-Dave 
 

 
Figure 3

 
 
 
 
 
 

A New Search or How to Donate to the IOS, without Hardly Trying 
Beth Engle, IOS Treasurer

How often do you use Google or some other 
search engine on the internet?  If, just by 
searching, you were making money for the IOS, 
would you do it?   

 
I have signed us up with GoodSearch and 

GoodShop.  These are a Yahoo powered search 
engines, that each time is used, with the IOS 
noted as the charity of choice, will donate a 
penny to the IOS.  So far, we have earned $0.23.   

 
I know this doesn’t sound like a lot, but every 

little penny adds up.  We will receive our first 
check in December 2009, so we have plenty of 
time to do loads of searches and shopping.  We 
do need to be careful not to be searching just to 

make money.  They warn against doing this on 
the web site, and we don’t want to be kicked off.   

 
Please share this site with your friends and 

family.  The more searches, the merrier! 
 

Here is the web site to start searching: 
 

http://www.goodsearch.com/?charityid=IllinoisOrchidSociety 
 
 
-Beth 
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Membership  
Felicia Cochran  

Please join me in welcoming all of the new 
members that joined us during the Chicagoland 
Orchid Festival and our IOS Fall Show: 

 
Aubree Akers    Chicago    
Jerry & Donna Bruss   Chicago   
Heather Carnevale  Silver Lake WI 
Amy W. Chan    Deerfield  
Ross Dill     Sterling  
Lozana Dodova   Niles  
Nile & Lois Dusdieker   North Liberty  IA 
Margaret M. Glynn   Evanston   
Christina Hui-Chan   Chicago   
Lori Isaacson &  
William Bush    Highland Park   
Cris Johnson    Chicago   
Heeyoung Kim   Northbrook  
Jerome Laz    Mt. Prospect  
Audrey Lehman   Lincolnshire  
Rosalind Levinson   Northbrook  
Rebecca Luce    Chicago  
Nicolas Pelaez    Evanston  
Georgia Philippe     Rolling Meadows 
Susan Schulze     Lake In The Hills 
Henry Shimabukuro   Skokie   
Debra &  Darrell Stevens  Porter,  IN 
Jennifer Wiercioch   Illinois   
Carole Woznicki   Itasca   
 
I would like to thank all the volunteers who 

helped out at the membership table during the 
Chicagoland Orchid Festival and the IOS Fall 
Show. 

 
Our annual Membership Renewal Drive is 

about to start.  I will have renewal packets at the 
November meeting,  so please see me to get 
yours.  The IOS Membership fee is still only 
$25, a bargain these days.  As an incentive,  all 
members who renew their memberships by the 
end of the January meeting will be put into a 
drawing for a gift certificate from a local 
greenhouse. 

 
-Felicia 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
Phrag. Dominianum 'Bob Mac' AM/AOS 

Grower:  Luis Torres 
Fall Show Winner of: Best of Class, Show 
Chairman's Award, Frank Kuper Award 

Photo by Loren Pollock 
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Keep Them Safe and Warm 
Lois Cinert 

It’s always an unpleasant surprise to wake up 
and find the dew on the windshield is no longer 
fluid, but has become ice.  That brief time we 
have to safely move our plants from place to 
place has ended for the season.  Now we have to 
protect our precious plants and flowers when we 
want to bring them to meetings or shows. 

 
With a little planning and care, this is a 

relatively easy task. 
 
Most grocery stores and home centers now 

stock chemical hand-warmers. They cost less 
than a dollar each.  These small plastic packets 
heat up when opened, squeezed or shaken (you 
have to read the directions), and keep warm for 
up to 12 hours.  Place these in the box with your 
plants, and cover the box and plants with a 
plastic bag.  PLEASE don’t place the warmer on 
any of the foliage, or in the pot.  It will cook the 
roots and leaves.  On the bottom of the box or 
between pots is good. 

 

If you can’t find them, or don’t want to use 
those, you can also keep the ‘chids warm with a 
Tupperware or Rubbermaid container filled with 
hot water.  Serves the same purpose, but doesn’t 
last as long. 

 
Dry-cleaner bags are usually not substantial 

enough to hold heat in and cold out.  You would 
need a couple of layers of them.  The heavy-
weight trash bags are strong enough, and extra 
large ones are available, too.  Plastic totes with 
covers are good.  For tall plants, you can get the 
plastic storage containers intended for wrapping 
paper. 

 
Moving plants is possible in most weather 

conditions.  Extra care will keep them safe. 
 
-Lois 
 
 

 
AOS Awards at the Fall Show: 

 Vasco. Blue Bird AM/AOS (left) 
  C. labiata v. suave CCM/AOS (above) 
 

Photos by Loren Pollock 
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Citizen Scientists - An Orchid Recovery Project 
Cathy Bloome  - Contributing Editor 

 
 
 
 

Fifteen years ago I received a notice looking 
for volunteers to participate in a unique project 
to restore a native orchid in northeast Illinois.  
WOW, since I freely admit to having an orchid 
addiction, this project was made for me!  I 
attended the first training session and learned we 
would be working to restore the federally 
threatened Platanthera leucophaea, the eastern 
prairie fringed orchid.  I had found lady slippers 
orchids on many camping trips but my true 
fascination with the family until then had been 
with tropical orchids.  Before that day I had 
never heard of, let alone seen, this species. 

 
Natural area restoration has been ongoing in 

the Chicago area since the mid 1970’s due 
mainly to one man’s curiosity, Steve Packard.  In 
1975 Packard discovered prairie remnants within 
the forest preserves of Cook County.  Although 
they were strewn with garbage and overgrown 
with weeds, some prairie plants still survived.  
After doing much research, he was given 
permission by Forest Preserve management to 
begin restoration at one area using volunteers.  In 
fact a book has been written about the early years 
of his restoration efforts, Miracle Under the Oaks 
by William Stevens.  The recovery project for P. 
leucophaea is a byproduct of that restoration 
movement. 

 
In the 1980’s Marlin Bowles, a researcher with 

the Morton Arboretum southwest of Chicago, 
was studying this rare prairie species.  One day 
Packard met with Bowles; saw the plants of P. 
leucophaea Bowles had been growing in pots, 
and was shown the technique used to pollinate 
them.  Ironically, soon after that day, Packard 
receive a call from someone who had found what 
could be orchids on forest preserve land.  
Packard met with the caller and discovered a 
population of P. leucophaea.  He then used his 
newly learned skills to pollinate them.  These 
plants produced seed, which were later collected 
and introduced it into the area that he was 

restoring.  A number of years later this effort was 
rewarded with blooming plants at that site.  In 
the mean time Bowles had written a recovery 
plan for the orchid from his research.  It was 
decided to expand the orchid’s re-introduction 
into suitable natural areas throughout the 
Chicago region. Since money was limited for 
this project, it was decided to recruit enthusiastic 
volunteers to get the project going. 

 

 
Platanthera leucophaea 

 
At the first meeting in 1993, the volunteers 

met at a site on private land where some prairie 
fringed orchid were in full bloom.  We learned 
that P. leucophaea grew in moist to wet tall grass 
prairies and were shown the proper method to 
pollinate the it.  Due to the fragmentation of 
natural areas, the orchids natural pollinators 
might be missing and the volunteers would hand 
pollinate.  In that early evening we walked 

This article was written by Cathy Bloome, IOS member and active orchid conservationist, and  
published in the Native Orchid Conference Journal, April-June 2008. 
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around with our new tools, toothpicks and a 
Styrofoam cup, collecting pollinia from one 
orchid and placing it on another.  For the first 
time, I enjoyed the wonderful fragrance that the 
species releases in the evening to attract 
pollinators.  We were given assignments of sites 
that already had the orchid present; had been a 
historic site; or had suitable habitat with known 
associate plants.  I accepted 2 sites, one historic 
and the original site where Packard had first 
pollinated the orchids.  We were to pollinate only 
25% of the blooms. We tagged each plant with a 
numbered metal tag in the ground and marked 
the plants with a stake to find them later in the 
year.  When we returned later in the season, we 
would discover if other blooms had produced 
seed capsules from natural pollination.  Finding 
them proved to be the most difficult part of the 
project for they were easily camouflaged among 
the many prairie species.  We would harvest the 
capsules when they just started to brown.  Some 
seed would be distributed to other new sites and 
the rest were allowed to disburse naturally.  
From year to year we would keep track of plants 
that would bloom, produce only vegetative 
growth, or fail to appear. 

 
The first year I received seed to put into my 

historic site.  It was suggested to mix the seed 
with an agent, such as sand or cornmeal to make 
it easier to distribute.  Also I collected a bit of 
soil from the base of a blooming plant hoping 
that it may introduce the mycorrhiza that was 
thought to have a relationship with the orchids.  I 
set up transect lines that traversed through 
different plant communities and moisture levels.  
In 1994, the second year sowing seed, I decided 
to disturb the prairie sod allowing the seed more 
contact with the soil.  Believe me when I say 
prairie sod is THICK!  What a sight I must have 
been to the traffic on the nearby road; using my 
trusty camping axe to chop through the thick 
prairie soil matrix.  Seven years later, I was 
rewarded with one blooming orchid exactly on 
my transect line.  Of course I did my little orchid 
dance!  The plant was caged so not to become 
deer candy and the seed was left to disperse.  
Sadly, that plant has never been seen since. 

 

Studies of this orchid are still continuing and 
at our annual meeting we hear of the new 
discoveries being made.  Cathy Pollack with US 
Fish and Wildlife has been staying out in the 
field at night to determine which of the sphinx 
moths are the pollinators.  Larry Zettler of 
Illinois College and his students have been 
working to discover the relationship mycorrhiza 
has with germination of the seed.  Patty Vitt of 
the Chicago Botanic Gardens has studied the 
effects of pollination on the life of the orchid.  
Timothy Bell of Chicago State University and 
his students are researching germination and 
growth stages of seedlings.  

 
Through the years many volunteers, now 

called citizen scientists, have continued to be 
devoted even with success and failure.  A few of 
sites that started with small populations climbed 
up to well over 500 orchids, while other sites, 
like mine, just barely seem to hang on.  The 
drought the Midwest experienced 3 years ago 
took its toll on all the orchids but given time they 
may recover.  Last year for instance, after 7 long 
years, I found a new blooming plant in an area I 
had never sown seed.  Another orchid dance was 
done!  I’m guessing it came from seed produced 
from the first plant I had discovered on my 
transect line.  That day I also saw and 
photographed a sphinx moth pollinating a native 
phlox.  Although it wasn’t the correct species 
responsible for pollinating the orchid, I did get to 
see up close how they feed on the flowers nectar 
with their long proboscis.  

 
Not long ago I read An Annotated Flora of the 

Chicago Area by Hermann Pepoon written in 
1927.  It described a familiar area in Chicago 
that is now covered with homes and a shopping 
mall.  Back then it was a prairie with hundreds of 
eastern prairie fringed orchids.  That area can 
never be restored but wouldn’t it be wonderful to 
see Platanthera leucophaea blooming once again 
in the remaining natural areas of our large urban 
setting.  I’m hoping to do many more orchid 
dances in years to come. 
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Officers and Board Members 
 
Officers (Terms of office are from July 1 until Jun e 30): 
President  Luis Torres 847-303-6838     (mrltorres@hotmail.com) 
1st Vice President (Meetings/speakers) Loren Pollock 847-219-0718     (ioseditor@higrafix.com) 
2nd Vice (Home Show Chair) Sandy Fuller 847-991-5434     (sjfuller62@comcast.net) 
3rd Vice President (Away show chair) Anne Kotowski 630-833-8042     (phrag207@earthlink.net) 
Secretary (Recorder) Karen Castillo                             (rej_yoga@yahoo.com) 
Asst. Secretary (Newsletter Editor) Barry Lubin 847-432-6005     (brlubin@sbcglobal.net) 
Treasurer (Collects/disburses monies) Beth Engle 815-886-4953     (hortpotter@wmconnect.com) 
Asst. Treasurer  (Membership/ Dues) Felicia Cochran 630-521-1529     (fbc72@sbcglobal.net) 
Immediate Past President  Barry Lubin 847-432-6005     (brlubin@sbcglobal.net) 
Board Members (Terms of office expire June 30 of th e year shown.):  
Leo Schordje 2009 847-746-9355     (leosorchids@sbcglobal.net)  
Joe Dixler  2009 847-432-7708      (jmd@dixler.net) 
Claire Papiewski 2010 847-622-8664     (dreflap@yahoo.com) 
Lois Cinert 2010 630-739-1068     (geolocin@earthlink.net) 
Victor Lentini 2011 773-763-6363     (f1orchid@aol.com) 
Allison Tribble 2011 773-728-4874     (allisont@rcn.com) 

Bob Tropp   2012  874-676-2495    (jackietropp@comcast.net) 

George Titterton 2012  773-989-9044    (getinteriors@juno.com) 
 

Support Our Sponsors! 
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